CMRS BOARD MEETING MINUTES

October 27, 2005
Kentucky Transportation Cabinet Office Building 

200 Mero Street.
Frankfort, KY 40622
Board Members Present:  Rob South, Dee Hopper, Lt. John Bradley, Forest Skaggs, Richard Guittar, and Ken Mitchell

Board Members Absent:  Mayor Bill Paxton
Staff Present:  Tandy Simpson

I. Welcome and Introductions: Vice-Chairman Rob South called the meeting to order at 1:10 p.m. Rob informed the CMRS Board of the appointment of Mayor Bill Paxton who replaced David Lucas. Mayor Paxton was unable to attend the meeting.
II. Approval of Minutes: Minutes from July’s Board meeting were reviewed. Some corrections were made to the PSAP Committee report and it was requested that in the future names be added for those comments made on behalf of PSAP managers in regards to Phase II requirements. Lt. Bradley motioned to approve the minutes with changes, Dee Hopper seconded, and all were in favor.
III. Election of Board Chairman: Rob South opened the floor to nominations for CMRS Board Chairman position recently vacated by David Lucas. Dee Hopper nominated Richard Guittar.  Forest Skaggs seconded the motion.  Some discussion was generated by Forest and Lt. Bradley regarding both the Vice Chairman and the Chairman being from the same company. No further nominations were presented and Forest motioned to close nominations.  Lt. Bradley seconded, and all were in favor. Richard Guittar is the CMRS Board Chairman for the remainder of 2005.
IV.
Administrator Report: Ken Mitchell began his report with a thank-you for remembering his family during the past month.  Ken reported that the CMRS Board officially changed locations on September 15, 2005 from 21 Millcreek Park to 200 Mero St. moving in with the Kentucky Office of Homeland Security. Ken offered an office tour following the adjournment of the meeting, and said the relocation and transitioning was moving very smoothly. Rob South inquired about remaining expenses from the old location and Ken noted the only expense to resolve was rent from August 1st through September 15th.

Ken gave a legislative update and explained plans previously supported by the CMRS Board to move forward again this year on two items that did not pass in last year’s session.  Ken reported a meeting had been scheduled with the KENA/APCO Legislative Committee, Joel Schrader with Homeland Security and the CMRS Board staff to discuss new legislation.  David Lucas spoke briefly about the legislation KENA/APCO is working on.


Ken report to the CMRS Board that a letter had been received from prepaid provider Virgin Mobile requesting a return for all remittances.  This is the first case in Kentucky of a prepaid provider requesting reimbursement.  Ken reported that he had a meeting scheduled with Justice Cabinet Counsel to discuss the issue and asked for input from the CMRS Board.  Ken commented that Kentucky is not the only state dealing with the issue of prepaid providers.
Richard stated that Kentucky’s legislation regarding this issue was vague.  Rob asked if it would be appropriate to go back and revise language from the previously proposed legislation.  Forest said he felt it didn’t pass before due to carriers working against it.  Rob suggested writing the legislation with a percent option so that prepaid vendors would be less likely to feel they were exempt.  Lt. Bradley and Richard agreed that everyone must understand it is not a tax increase.    The Board supported Rob’s suggestion of the percent option by stating that it allows an alternate method of payment for the prepaid providers with no escape clause.  

Ken asked Dee Hopper to give the status of the Bellsouth Transfer Service. Dee said she talked with Paula Goodlett and found that Missy Stephens is the project manager but the project itself has been turned over to a group in Tennessee.  Dee reported that nothing has been done on behalf of Bellsouth.  Ken requested Dee contact him if nothing moves forward.

V.
Financial Report: Financial Officer Jennifer Jackson was unable to attend this meeting, but left a 
message to the CMRS Board to review the material attached to the meeting packet.  Lt. Bradley asked about the fluctuation listed in amount paid for staff, salaries, and fringe.  Richard asked for an update on the recently drafted budget.  Ken reported that money was allotted in the budget for a GIS Staff person, an Internal Policy Analyst Staff Person, as well as for the 9-1-1 Education for Children Project.  
VI.
PSAP Certification Committee: Committee Chairman Forest Skaggs passed out handouts from Shane New illustrating mapping results.  Forest reported that 89 applications have been received for Phase II with three that have not been reviewed and 56 with an ok status pending mapping and online database reviews.  Forest said the committee hopes to start certifying counties Phase II in January.  A final mapping report from Shane New will be available in approximately three weeks.  Forest motioned to accept the completed Kentucky boundary map (C1), Rob seconded, and all were in favor.  All PSAPs, with the exception of two that need to work out a small error, have completed their boundary map requirements.
Forest gave an explanation of BGADD’s road map review.  27 PSAPs have completed all mapping requirements so far and several PSAPs are still under review.  Forest said PSAPs will receive an itemized list of what they are missing.  Again, a final report will be presented to the CMRS Board in three weeks.

In addition to Forest’s report, the status of Grant County’s PSAP was brought to the table.  Lt. Bradley reported that as of August 22, Grant County is no longer operating as a PSAP and have turned their calls over to KSP.  Much discussion arose with Rory Cunningham of KSP about other counties and post situations.  Rory also brought up questions of authority with each county.  Rory said that if a jurisdiction makes a request to take over any calls for another jurisdiction, a process needs to be established.  Rory said networking should not change without approvals.  John Conley said the regulations are vague for counties under KSP wanting to establish a wireless and wireline 911 center.  Lt. Bradley suggested sending a formal letter from the CMRS Board to Grant County.  Richard thought something should also be submitted from KSP.  Rob asked whether Grant County ceased operation or went through a consolidation?  Forest motioned to suspend payment to Grant County until the CMRS Board receives an explanation but withdrew his motion. Rob suggested first sending a letter with a deadline requesting a response from Grant County.  Ken did not think decertification should be mentioned until Grant County has time to give the CMRS Board an explanation.  Ken agreed to contact Grant County and no motion was needed.  
Forest asked Ken to give a report of the cell propagation project and Ken reported that we had received some and were still waiting on others.  
VII.
Cost Recovery Committee: Richard Guittar reported the committee reviewed plan amendments for Bluegrass and Ntelos as well as a new plan for Ramcell.  Richard motioned for the Board to approve the plans, Forest seconded, and all were in favor.  
VIII.
Cost Recovery Invoices: Richard Guittar made a motion to approve cost recovery invoices for Verizon, Alltel, Cingular, Bluegrass, East Kentucky Network, and NTelos totaling $2,907,040.37.  Forest seconded and all were in favor.
IX.
9-1-1 Education for Children Project: Tandy Simpson reported that the project pilot is set to launch on December 6 at Peaks Mill Elementary School.  Tandy said she has also corresponded with several PSAP director’s across the state regarding the project.

X.
Website: Tandy Simpson reported that she and Ken had attended free training by Kentucky.Gov and will be able to operate the CMRS Board website soon from the CMRS Board office.  Initially, www.cmrsboard.ky.gov will launch with www.911.ky.gov soon to follow.  The Board members were asked how they felt about providing bios for the website and it was decided that a draft will be created and presented to the Board members before the site is actually launched.
XI. 
Schedule next meeting: The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, November 16 at 1p.m. with a December meeting also scheduled on Monday the 19th at 1p.m.  Both meetings will be held at 200 Mero St.
XII.
Comments/Discussion from the Floor: John Conley reported to the CMRS Board that he was working with Magoffin, Menifee, and Wolfe Counties on an OHS grant to establish PSAPs in those areas.
XIII.
Adjournment:  A motion was made to adjourn the meeting by Rob South, seconded by Ken Mitchell.  Meeting adjourned.  
